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THETA VOLANTIS
Lets turn now to the North Atlantic in the autumn of 1994. The vessel is

Theta Volantis, and her story bears on the subjects of both storm canvas and
self steering. (Both of these topics are covered more starting on page 133
and page 159.)

We Þrst met the crew of Theta Volantis, Brian Savage and his wife, Col-
leen Ryan, some years ago when we were beginning our Sundeer produc-
tion series program. They were interested in a larger boat on which to cruise
full-time, and the Sundeer 64 had caught their eye.

Brian and Colleen are hardy British sailors with extensive racing and
cruising experience in the waters around the UK. They write monthly col-
umns for Yachting World magazine and publish a series of wonderful scuba
diving guides to the tropics.

WeÕll let them tell you about their sailing experience:
All of our prior experience in heavy weather was in a smaller

boat (41 feet/12.6m), and as most of our sailing was in the
English Channel and North Sea we had done quite a bit of heavy
weather sailing, especially beating. We are also used to big
tides and the effect on sea state of tidal races etc. (ItÕs also
usually very cold and wet!)
Our 41-footer was a fractionally rigged sloop which went to

wind very well and had manageable-sized headsails for short-
handed sailing downwind. From the South Coast of the UK we have
sailed as far north as the Baltic, as far south as Biscay and
west to Ireland. We did several offshore double-handed races
(to Ireland, France and Spain). We won the Brixham to Santander

Theta Volantis is a
ketch-rigged Sun-
deer 64. She is 65
feet (20m) long on
d e c k ,  6 4  f e e t
( 1 9 . 7 m )  o n  t h e
water l ine,  with a
beam of  15 feet ,
three inches (4.7m).
She displaces about
22 tons, and has a
shallow but efficient
keel drawing just six
and a half feet (2m).
The r ig on Theta
Volantis is about six
feet (1.8m) tal ler
than the standard
ketch rig.
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(UK South Coast to Spain)
two-handed race and won
our class in a two-handed
race to Ireland. The
Irish Sea is one of the
places in which we found
some of our worst
weather. A lightning
storm took out our
instruments and autopilot
and we had to hand-steer
all the way.

After spending the summer
working the boat up on the
East Coast of the US, Brian
and Colleen were ready to
head back across the pond to
the UK.

We would not have been overly excited about a fall passage across the
North Atlantic, but Brian and Colleen were looking forward to it. Aboard as
crew they had two relatively inexperienced friends.

Colleen picks up the story from here:
Sunday, October 2, 1994.
We have been at sea for nearly a week and experienced a bit of

everything. Our departure point on Monday 26 September was from
Sandy Hook in New York Harbor, heading towards Gibraltar. We had
been greeted by headwinds and the wind had not eased round to
the south until Wednesday when we finally got the gennaker and
mizzen genneker flying, but only for a few hours.

Nature Abhors a Vacuum
On leaving, the weather maps showed a big hole where the Azores

high should have been and hardly an isobar to be seen in the whole
Atlantic. Nature, abhorring a vacuum, now filled it with a spite-
ful low that spat lightning and squalls at us all night. The boat

Theta Volantis uses
a Robertson autopi-
lot. (Almost all of
our other yachts
ha ve  fi t ted  WH
autopilots.)

Theta Volantis

Mid-afternoon on
October 3, and you
can see that one
frontal boundary
has passed to the
e a s t  o f  T h e t a
Volantis, and some-
thing else is build-
ing up to the west,
behind her.
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was experiencing her first rough weather and was coping well. 
 By Friday the front had passed and the wind backed northwest

as the barometer started to rise. The weekend delivered more
blustery weather and lightning storms at night, as 45-knot
squalls caught us up and passed over us.
Mistake number one was not to rig a jibe preventer, as we were

not running dead downwind and thought it unnecessary. But we had
not allowed for the very big seas that build up in Atlantic
gales, coupled with a tired helmsperson missing the character-
istic signs of an impending jibe. The mainsail battens cracked
in sequence as they smashed against the runners.
After the crash jibe, we reefed the main but didnÕt run a jibe

preventer to the bow. The broken battens allowed the leach to
bend back over the spreaders and we were afraid of doing too
much damage to our new sails. So, mistake number two followed:
we kept the boom sheeted in to protect the sails and ran a pre-
venter line through a block on the toerail. Another big wave
tipped us onto a jibe course, the block gave way and the sheet
skillfully flicked it through the deckhouse window making a 12-
inch (0.3m) hole. We dropped the main and ran under headsail
while we pondered how we could effect repairs. A sheet of wood
was finally glued over the hole, and we contemplated the start
of our second week at sea.
Tuesday, October 4, 1994. The log entry reads:   ÒGusts not so

strong now, and the barometer is still rising so it must be
improving.Ó The barometer was reading 1016 at 1400 hours. Our
weatherfax pictures from the US Navy confirmed that the front
had passed and there was nothing else behind us. The wind should
abate and the sea settle, which would allow us to effect some
repairs to the main battens.

October 4, and
the frontal line
has passed well
to the east. How-
ever, the bound-
a r y  t o  t h e
northeast is well
d e fi n e d ,  a n d
there is a dense
c loud mass  to
the west about 5
degrees longi-
tude. This could
be a secondary
l o w,  b r i n g i n g
warm, moist air
up from the trop-
ics to mix with
the colder, drier
atmosphere of
t h e  p r i m a r y
depression fur-
ther north.
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The Weather Deteriorates
The weather not improving, the

wind seemed to have steadied at 40
knots or more and the barometer was
starting to fall again. We were run-
ning under just the genoa, but when
the wind started to increase and the
barometer continued to fall, we
switched to a staysail hanked on to
the inner forestay. By 1930 hours
the wind was up to 55 knots.
The helm was manageable and Brian

and I reduced our watch periods to
one hour as we needed to concen-
trate in order to keep the seas on
our aft quarter. We kept the wind
between 120 and 150 degrees, head-
ing as southward as possible to get
out of the path of whatever was com-
ing.
Later that evening we were getting

gusts to 60 knots and there was
still nothing on the weather maps
to show what was happening. There
was a low passing to the north of us
whose front stretched way down towards us, but nothing was show-
ing why we had such strong winds. It was disconcerting to know
that the weather centers did not know about this depression yet.
As we crested each wave, the wave train disappearing off to

leeward looked like the cover picture of Heavy Weather Sailing
by Adlard Coles. We know this because during off-watch periods
it was becoming well-thumbed!

Water in Our Seaboots!
Midnight Tuesday Brian took over the watch. The wind was now

60 knots with gusts to 70, and although we could still readily
steer the boat, the seas had built and huge breaking waves were
crashing over us, filling the cockpit. I realized how deep the
water was when I felt it run down inside my boots. The boat was
steering well, and by keeping the wind and sea train at between
120 and 150 degrees, over the port quarter, it meant that as
each wave lifted under us, we surfed across the face rather than
straight down it. The boatspeed was consistently 12 to 14 knots
but the boat seemed to relish the conditions, remaining very
easy to steer, albeit with large wheel inputs required. Apart
from the odd breaking wave filling the cockpit, under the cir-
cumstances, we felt in good shape.
We had a cockpit conference: Should we go forward and take down

the staysail? Should we trail warps? We decided no on both
counts. We did not drop the sail because we believed there was
more danger in working on the foredeck than leaving the sail up.

Colleen and Bryan
making port in the
Azores.
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We did not believe it could take the rig down so the worst that
would happen is the sail would blow out, and we would deal with
the resultant mess when the blow was over.
Trailing warps would have also been a difficult maneuver and

we felt that we could still steer the boat okay, so we did not
think they would help much. We never considered lying ahull or
going below. 

The Barometer Plummets
Wednesday, October 5, 1994. In the early hours of the morning

the barometer had fallen to 996 (20 points in less than 12
hours) and we had 65- to 70-knot sustained winds. We were becom-
ing concerned about the sea state if the storm was to last much
longer. The winds in the troughs was almost the same as at the
wave tops, at least 50 knots or more.
It is always difficult to judge wave heights, especially in

the dark, and we can only report that when they broke over us
they were several feet above our heads. When it was time for the
next watch change we decided that we would both stay on the
wheel. It sometimes took two of us on the helm to stop ourselves
from broaching. Thank goodness for two wheels.
However, the risk of a serious broach was mounting. The prob-

lem was that it was becoming increasingly difficult to helm the
boat between 120 and 150. Closer than 120 meant that we accel-
erated across the waves, and the spray was like a firehose in
our faces so we couldnÕt see the instruments. 

Mid-day on Octo-
ber 5 and Theta
Volantis has moved
to the east along
w i t h  t h e  f ro n t ,
albeit much more
slowly. The frontal
boundaries marked
by the cloud mass
are less distinct in
this image. How-
ever, there is sub-
stantial convective
( t h u n d e r s t o r m )
activity showing up
southwest of their
position. Once the
frontal boundary
passes over them
d u r i n g  t h e  l a t e
evening hours, the
winds will shift to
the northwest.
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Colleen and Brian kept Theta Volantis on a 120- to 150-degree heading, relative to the wind
(bottom left of image). This allowed them to maintain good control over the boat, and avoid
dropping into the troughs at a high rate of speed with the risk of stuffing their bow and/or
broaching. Their Sundeer 64 can reach at high speed while maintaining control, so when a
wave broke behind them, they still had steering options (middle of image).
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At this angle the staysail was working properly, with airflow
across it, and it was very difficult to overcome this effort so
far forward and bring the boat back onto course. Further aft
than 150 meant that we were in danger of blasting straight down
the waves into the back of the one in front, or worse, of pitch-
poling if a real biggie broke underneath us. 
If the boat was steered between 120 and 150 it was fine, but

we were increasingly drifting out of this safety zone.
At 1530 local time a screaming gust hit us; the windspeed shot

up to 79 knots and the boat rocketed off at 90 degrees to the
wind. At the same time a wall of water slammed into the side of
us and rolled the boat over. Brian and I were thrown on our
sides. We never knew what the full strength of the gust reached,
as we were both hanging onto our lifelines and any other bit of
gear we had managed to grab. The angle we reached was difficult
to determine, but as we were hanging vertically across the deck,
the masts must have been close to parallel with the sea.
Slowly Theta Volantis righted herself and the water began to

rush out of the cockpit. Brian moved to take control of the helm
again and I felt the staysail sheet. It was slack. The sail had
given out. (We later discovered the sail had not blown but the
hanks had opened! Then it had flogged to pieces.) Under bare
poles we were sailing again across the waves at about 10 knots.
The boat was very easy to steer to keep the wind and seas between
120 and 150.

Towards the end of
the blow they were
caught by a  gust
which registered 79
k n o t s  ( m a x i m u m
reading)  on their
wind instruments.
Concurrently they
were knocked down
to a right angle by
the a breaking sea
(lower image).
The Sundeer 64 is
designed to sk id
sideways on its top-
sides once it reaches
a 45- to 60-degree
angle of heel. This
a l lowed them to
absorb  the  wave
impact over time,
r e d u c i n g  t h e
chances of a com-
plete inversion.
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I think at that stage we both thought, how many of those can
we take? But something seemed different. The windspeed suddenly
dropped to 35 knots and the direction veered through 90 degrees.
The front was through. WeÕd made it.

Sea State
Mistake number three was putting on the spreader lights so

that we could assess damage and decide what, if any, deckwork
needed to be done immediately.
 That night the seas had matured into massive mountains of

water, which, in the dark, we had steered through instinc-
tively. In the glare of the spreader lights, they looked unman-
ageable in a small boat and we were glad when we turned them off
and once again could steer blind and gather our thoughts in the
privacy of darkness.
We first did a damage check, cleared the decks, and then set

the genoa (we desperately needed to catch up on some sleep). The
sea state was awful for a good 24 hours afterwards. Once we had
rested, we put up a reefed main and mizzen to get some speed to
drive us through the seas.
Wednesday, daylight; Barometer is up to 1024! Finally the

weather charts are showing our storm. It seems that the powerful
low to the north of us had spawned a real nasty new low on the
trailing edge of its front, this apparently being a risk with
fast-moving, well-defined lows. The new low always tends to be
intense, and as it was right over us, we can confirm this.
The maps were also showing big confused seas as a result of

crossing swell patterns. We decided to make an unscheduled stop
in the Azores to kiss the ground, recuperate, and repair the boat.

 Lessons Learned
1. DonÕt try to cross the North Atlantic in late October. (In

our defense weÕd planned an earlier crossing but had not taken
our outfitting yardÕs non-adherence to deadlines into
account.)
2. The real lesson was how easy it was to steer the boat under

bare poles with the wind over 60 knots. So next time, if there
was a risk of it reaching 60 knots, we would run under bare
poles. (With hindsight, our cockpit conference resulted in the
wrong decisionÑassuming we would have survived dropping the
staysail, and no one would be going to the bow in those condi-
tions.) 
The strategy of sailing between 120 and 150 degrees worked

very well, particularly in an easily driven hull, which can
readily surf under control of the rudder. A heavy-displacement
boat, whose rudder becomes sluggish in a surf, might not find
it the best strategy.
 For us, getting the helm over early was the keyÑyou couldnÕt

afford to let the boat start a broach because too much helm was
then required, and the rudder would stall. But so long as you
stayed in the rhythm of the waves it was okay.
It was just the final gust as the front went through that put

too much load on the steering, because we still had the staysail
drawing us up. Once that went, even in the 70-plus-knot wind we
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could steer all rightÑin fact bare poles were the way to go as
we were still doing over 10 knots but could steer with very lit-
tle load on the helm.
In fact, probably only in the final broach did we run out of

rudder. The boat was incredibly easy to steer, bearing in mind
the circumstances. We could both handle the helm. I (Colleen)
never found it unmanageable, although of course it was tiring
after an hour.
3. The big ÒhoweverÓ to bear in mind is that there comes a limit

for any boat. What if the windspeed hit 90 or 100 knots? Would
we have come through it in such good shape? When the wind had
hit 50 knots, we both thought (hoped?) that this was very bad
weather, and it was very unlikely to get worse, but it did.
4. The deckhouse was a major safety feature. When things got

really bad the off-watch could sleep in the deckhouse, so they
could be on deck in seconds if needed. Or, if sleeping down below,
the deckhouse was like an acclimation zone, which allowed the new
watch a few minutes to assess the conditions and course. WeÕd
never do any serious sailing without one now. It significantly
adds to safety by reducing the tiredness of the crew.
5. The staysail filled the forward triangle from the cutter stay

back, less about a foot (0.3m) on the bottom. Yes, a storm jib
would have been better, but as we didnÕt expect the wind to keep
building, maybe we would never have gotten around to making the
change. If we planned to sail where we expected a lot of heavy
weather, weÕd be better off with a roller-furling staysail, but
that would leave a problem of where to put a storm jib. If you
were expecting a bad time I suppose you could swap the staysail
down earlier. 

Heaving To
We asked Colleen and Bryan if they had considered heaving to. In theory,

this would have allowed the storm to pass over them much more quickly,
than it had when they ran along its same general direction.
We thought that we should steer the boat while we could, as it

gave us more control over the boat and our angle to the waves. 
Heaving to would have been our next option had we gotten too

tired or had the conditions gotten worse. It would have meant
turning into the waves and winds, which was not a pleasant
thought at the time.
We did briefly consider trailing warps, but getting it all out

and ready to go was too demanding and dangerous. 
I wouldnÕt say we had a lack of inertia, but we did feel in

control right up to the end, and didnÕt feel the need for a
radical change. (The worry, of course, was how much worse it was
going to get.)
The brief time we spent under bare poles convinced me that next

time I would go to that when we hit 50 to 60 knots. The autopilot
on vane control, or even the windvane, IÕm sure would keep the
boat at 45 degrees to the following sea, with the boatspeed
right down at a controllable number. I would also go to just a
staysail earlierÑI think we changed down at 50 knots. 
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